Faculty Senate Minutes

November 2, 2009

Present: Terry DeHay, Donna Mills, Sherry Ettlich, Emily Miller-Francisco, Anne Chambers, Dennis Slattery, Mada Morgan, Ellen Siem, Dave Carter, Pete Nordquist, Wilkins O-Riley Zinn, Mark Krause, Steven Jessup, Fredna Grimland, Doyne Mraz, Mark Siders, Mary Carrabba, Bill Hughes, Jody Waters
Absent: Dennis Dunleavy, Greg Pleva, Kathleen Page, Robin Strangfeld
Visitors: Dan Rubenson, Alissa Arp, Jordan Marshall, Jim Klein, Mary Cullinan, Deltra Ferguson, Jon Eldridge, Craig Morris, Ryan Chaddock, Marty Kimmel

Meeting was called to order by DeHay at 4:05 pm.  

Agenda:

1.  Approval of minutes from October 19, 2009: 
No corrections. Motion to approve by Mraz; seconded by Slattery. Motion passed with none opposed; no abstentions.
2. Announcements:

Waters: Racial Identity Week takes place on campus this week, November 2-6; events will be held each day. Noted that Nicole Jolly, student chair of the Organizing Committee for the event has done excellent work and should be congratulated. 
DeHay: announced that our note-taker Tori Geter will no longer be available and we will be recording meetings. 

3. Comments from President Cullinan

Following the Budget Forum and President’s address last week, not much new information to announce. The October Budget Forum was recorded and is now posted on MYSOU. 

A visit from Oregon Higher Education Board member Matt Donigan planned for today was cancelled. Board Member Jim Francesconi will be visiting on December 11th, and although it is the last day of Fall term, we hope to have faculty members available to meet with him. 

There has been significant attention in national media recently about homeless youth in our area. This seems like an issue that we can/should address as a campus.  Several faculty and others are working in this area currently.

O-Riley Zinn noted that there are students and faculty working on homelessness, but little coordination. Cullinan noted that we could make an impact as a campus. Zinn reports that this will be discussed at Friday’s Community-Based Learning Committee meeting.  Chambers requested that copies of the recent New York Times articles be forwarded to Senate members.

4. Comments from Provost Klein:

Fourth week enrollment figures are now available: total student head count is 5,103 (the highest since Fall 2004 and a roughly 4% increase from F08); FTE is 3,929 (2.1% increase from F08); 650 minority students, representing 12.7% of our student body (highest minority student numbers reported to date); highest number of new transfers, as well. 2009 graduating class the largest in SOU history. Of the 3,929 FTE, 1.75% are in the Deployed Soldier’s Program (Oregon resident students in Iraq and Afghanistan). SOU is offering distance education packages to students overseas, overseen by Gary Miller in the Office of International Programs. DVD instruction and course materials are delivered to these students while deployed. Faculty members interested in preparing a distance course are invited to contact Gary Miller

For Fall 2009, we have 16 new “SOU to U of O” first-year students; our hope is to retain these beyond the 90-credit point. We are expecting a larger group for Fall 2010, which is the official start date of the program. We are expecting a large number of California students, and are recruiting. 

Cullinan noted that our retention has also increased by several percentage points, thanking faculty and others for hard work in that area. Klein and Cullinan concurred that while we are doing well with enrollment and retention, we still need to improve. 
5. Student Senate Report from Jordan Marshall:

Results of ASSOU elections held two weeks ago are pending due to technical problems with program used for counting votes, but results should be finalized next week. Progress has been delayed on recrafting student fee processes, as committees need senate-elects to be seated to fill committees. Marshall also reminded Senate that faculty representation will be solicited for all four student fee committees, and also reported that ICC is underway.

6. AC Report from Bill Hughes:

Discussion:

Advisory Council’s last meeting focused on defining “center” in response to new entities on campus (SOURCE and Center for the Environment), and responses to the revised Distance Learning Handbook, including fair use issues, instructor ownership of materials, disability service expectations and resources, and clarification of instructor responsibilities. Further clarification of these items will be requested from Jennifer McVay-Dyche for discussion at a future Senate Meeting. Ongoing discussion of the Curriculum Review revision process, and the Catalog Conversion project also took place.

Information Items:

7. New Centers on Campus (Alissa Arp)

CAS Dean Arp reported on two new centers on campus: SOURCE (Southern Oregon University Research Center) and the Center for the Environment.  We are looking to these new centers as a way to build interdisciplinary and inter-departmental links, to draw greater attention to faculty and curriculum resources, and as innovative ways to form greater connection to the community. These new centers are also a way to move programs forward and develop new awareness and energy around research and teaching using existing resources that bring larger pieces and units together in ways that enhance programs, students and the community. 

Dan Rubenson provided a brief overview of SOURCE; housed in SSPC and administered by Dr. Eva Skuratowicz, the center will undertake grant-funded and contract research in a broad range of areas, including program evaluation, for non-profit, government and other local agencies. A core group of faculty is currently involved, but it is anticipated that greater faculty involvement will come over time with more projects and resources. This center is different from the previous Southern Oregon Regional Services Institute, which was largely funded by the university to do primarily economic and business-related work; SOURCE has a greater scope and will be funded by grant and contract. 

Responding to Ettlich’s question concerning faculty opportunities, Rubenson noted that the center is in early stages and later expansion will involve “matchmaking” or pairing faculty with projects. Current projects involve Criminology and Criminal Justice, Nursing, and Psychology. In response to a question from Mraz about the potential for this center to bring units or departments together, Arp and Rubenson clarified that there will be no administrative melding of units, but will bring individual faculty members into projects.

Siders asked for clarification on the scope of projects and opportunities for compensation, course release and other compensatory matters. Possibilities for summer stipends, budgeted course release and other means of supporting faculty research were discussed. Arp reiterated that the opportunity to build inter-disciplinary collaboration is both exciting and motivating. Morgan requested information on how the center will be marketed to the community. Rubenson noted that word-of-mouth has been their main approach and will continue to be as they intend to develop the center slowly, but want to limit work at this early stage to what can be managed. Later, promotion and a more public profile will develop. Deborah Hofer, Grants Administrator, is working with SOURCE to help find funding and Eva Skuratowicz is networking on campus and in the community.

Jessup noted that some current projects relate to the environment and that there are significant funds available for social science-based projects on environmental issues, which he is aware of through the Pacific Northwest Cooperative of Environmental Studies, of which SOU is a member. At its last annual meeting, Jessup learned that strategic planning efforts will involve increasing funding to social science-oriented research, and partnerships between federal agencies and universities and research units. Rubenson concurred that, while projects are now generally in SSPC areas, SOURCE will look to build involvement from other department and program. 

McLellan requested clarification on incentives for faculty to participate, primarily promotion and tenure-related advantages. Rubenson responded with a reminder that this is a time in which departmental expectations are being developed and urged faculty to work this kind of research into how departments articulate their tenure and promotion objectives. Ettlich and Arp agreed that these opportunities need to be addressed as departments adopt Face of the Cube guidelines and encourage all departments to consider applied and scholarly research in how they define expectations. 

Arp presented information on the Center for the Environment which aims to build the capacity and collaborative potential of the Environment Studies department, including curriculum development, and faculty and research development. This is not an applied research unit, but rather builds ES as an academic unit, including enhancing opportunities offered by the Deer Creek and Crater Lake facilities, continuing to promote sustainability, and making ES more inclusive and responsive to the university and the community. Siders asked Arp to clarify what this center’s output would be. Arp identified greater opportunities and support for student work in environmental research and applied studies, faculty scholarship, connections to the community, better funding and other resources for ES and higher profile of SOU as regionally responsive and relevant in areas related to the environment and sustainability.  

Ettlich noted that she had expected to hear a different response that emphasized this center’s capacity to coordinate activities that are now independent and to provide thoughtful oversight of things that were already happening on campus. Arp agreed that this is a very important emphasis for this center. Morgan observed similarities between this and the idea of a Learning Center articulating graduate and undergraduate learning experiences, internships, and other practices. Arp again agreed, noting that part of the new center’s work will be to formalize, regularize and enhance learning opportunities for students in internships and other activities. 

Jessup suggests that this center is consistent with regional trends towards bringing environmental education under larger umbrellas that encompass environmental studies, sustainability, resource and resource management issues, and making them relevant to the university mission and overall educational approach. This model is the current cutting edge and can be seen at other institutions in the Pacific Northwest. DeHay asked if plans to seek more funding for ES is part of this center’s mandate. Arp replied that there will be plans in the future to look for more funds and more support for personnel.

Jessup commented that SOU could be in a very favorable position to take advantage of new funds available via NOAA for salmon restoration and monitoring work, which would involve collaboration with a wide range of government and other agencies, including the BLM, the USGS and the National Parks Service.

Arp replied that these kinds of opportunities are precisely the impetus to connect the academic unit to the community and confirmed McLellan’s suggestion that this also supports the university’s commitment to sustainability. 

Ettlich reminded Senate of the need to revise Section IV of the Constitution to define “center” and that the bylaws will need to reflect “center” as its own entity and be differentiated from “department” and other units. Klein has identified language to assist with this and will communicate with Ettlich and the Constitution Committee.
8. Office of Veterans Affairs (Marty Kimmel) 

Marty Kimmel, Campus Veterans’ Services Officer, introduced herself and informed Senate of new services offered to veterans at SOU. SOU has roughly 150 veterans on campus who are eligible for benefits, as well as an undetermined number who have not identified and may not be accessing benefits. She will be working on the SOU Campus, out of the Commuter Resource Center, to inform and assist veterans with their benefits, and refer them to other agencies and resources. She asks for faculty to help spread word that she is available and to help identify students who may be eligible to receive benefits. We expect a large influx of new veterans returning in the spring and she wants to be sure that they know that she is here, where she is, and her hours. Currently, Kimmel is at SOU two days each week, Tuesdays and Fridays from 8-5.  The CRC does not open until 9, but students are welcome to contact Kimmel to arrange to meet her before the center opens. 

Discussion:

Ettlich asked if she also provides referrals for student veterans to access benefits not related to academics. Kimmel can help with may other types of resources and assistance, including disability support, rehabilitation, food and other assistance, and can also help veterans who are not eligible for any other types of aid to access basic living support.  She reminds us that veterans are often unsure and unprepared to seek assistance and asks for our help in bringing them in to see her. She also noted a Veterans’ service to be held on campus on 11/11 from 11 am – 1 pm.

Discussion Items:

No discussion items this week

Action Items
9. By-laws revision (Sherry Ettlich):

Constitution Committee moved to adopt changes to the bylaws proposed at the October 19th meeting dividing professional development and scholarship into two categories.

Discussion:

Klein: Did this go to Faculty Personnel Committee? Personnel Committee has been working to match the new language to forms for Tenure and Promotion, revisiting guidelines and timing of applications. 

Ettlich: No; but will be sent this week after vote.

Ettlich clarified that the new language was needed since different expectations for professional and professorial faculty had been approved but the appropriate changes had not been made in the bylaws.

Chambers: Noted that language in the bylaws reads “services to the university” and “services to the community.” Should wording be “service” not “services”? 

Ettlich: Agreed that while this has always been the wording, striking “s” from service will not change the substance and will make the change. 

Motion passed with no abstentions and none opposed.

Meeting adjourned by DeHay at 5:12 pm.
